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     This deck consists of twenty-two paintings in acrylic on earthenware tiles 10” 
square. They are based on the traditional images with additional Hermetic 
symbols from the European tradition. 

0.  The Fool. In his bag are the seeds of his potentials. In his left hand a flower, 
the promise of the flowering of these potentials. The white dot refers to the point 
of the Ain Soph Aur, the Unlimited Light from which the Fool has come. The 
mountains are physical worlds, he dives into them. The black and the white circle 
represents duality in unity. The Sun is the Heavenly Kingdom, and the Moon is the
realm of Darkness.

1.  The Magician. The circle indicates man as a unit, containing the four 
elements within. The black bar on the bottom is earth, the blue Egyptian symbol 
on top is heaven. Man functions between heaven and earth, plays with duality 
(the black and white triangles on his chest), and the four elements.

2.  The High Priestess. The checkerboard is generally a symbol of duality. 
Specifically it indicates the interlocking of the physical (black) and the spiritual 
(white) realms. Incense transforms resin (physical) into smoke (spiritual). The 
compass is a Freemason symbol for duality.

3.  The Empress. As mother nature she brings spiritual richness (grapes and 
apple). The black throne on the right is the throne of the Egyptian goddess Isis. 
The lotus flower emerging from the water is an Egyptian symbol for the growing 
and flowering soul. The Goddess in Hermetic traditions is often associated with 
the soul of nature. The white eagle is the spiritual, here standing on the 
alchemical symbol of salt which basically means form. The spiritual takes on form 
and becomes physical. Ouroboros, the serpent biting in his tail is another symbol 
for the soul of nature. The Sun and Moon are sulfur and mercury, here linked 
together. They symbolize spirit and soul linked to each other and taking on form.

4.  The Emperor. In this card the Aries symbol and fire refer to the masculine 
energy of nature. The red eagle and the alchemical symbol he is holding 
symbolizes the red sulphur. This is, the masculine, fiery, energizing principle in 
alchemy. The square is a Freemason symbol. The four colors in the circle are the 
four elements coming out of unity and returning into unity. That is their nature.

5.  The High Priest. He receives the solar and lunar energies and combines 
them in his heart.

6.  The Lovers. They have complimentary colors because male and female are 



not opposites but complimentary. Left is the Tree of Knowledge, right is the Tree 
of Life out of which the water of Life flows. If you read Genesis well, they are 
actually one and the same tree. The little green hill is a symbol of the self in 
which male and female are united.

7.  The Chariot. The horses are black and white to indicate the sense of duality 
that exists in the lower passions which pull man constantly in opposing directions.
The seven colors of the rainbow indicate the division into seven when the spiritual
becomes physical.

8.  Justice. A Freemason symbol. The soul is weighing earthly riches against 
divine truths.

9.  The Hermit. He carries the lamp under his cloak. Actually it is he who looks 
inside who discovers that there is a light glowing in the darkness of his soul. The 
mountain is the physical realm in which man resides. The three steps are the 
many steps he needs to take on his spiritual journey. During all that time the 
Divine Light is always shining and watching over him.

10.  The Wheel of Fortune. Under the watchful eye of the Higher Self man 
undergoes the cycles of nature, being influenced by the rhythms of Sun, Moon 
and planets.

11.  Strength. The eagle and the lion are devouring each other, twisted in am 
infinity symbol holding Sun and Moon. This is all about unifying duality. The eagle 
is the spiritual, the lion is the lower passions. The Sun is the spirit, the Moon is 
the soul. Strength does not lie in suppressing but in transforming the lower into 
the higher and the higher into the lower. Lower passions need to be sublimated 
otherwise one remains chained to physical energies. However, the physical needs 
to be fixated; it is not good to live with your heads in the clouds.

12.  The Hanged Man. He is hanging on a vine, the traditional symbol for 
spiritual growth. Hanging upside down gives you another view of the world. It 
gives you the opportunity to learn the spiritual causes behind physical 
manifestations. That is why his head is beneath a water line. Water is the symbol 
for the ethereal energies just behind the physical. The stars refer to the astral 
realms, in Hermetic tradition called “the realm of the fixed stars”.

13.  Death. This is based on a dream I once had. Myself and my guide were 
walking on a road (symbol of the road of life). In the distance the clouds parted 
and a beautiful rainbow appeared. The rainbow is the bridge to the spiritual.

14.  Temperance. She holds two wands of water. After death or death 
experiences once comes into contact with the ethereal energies. In order to 
handle and manipulate these one needs to know how to temper and balance 
these energies. Otherwise one creates destruction.



15.  The Devil. Earthly fire of passions leads you in a spiral of entrapment.

16.  The Blasted Tower. When the ego gets it own way and builds its own 
empire it will eventually get blasted by the light of the Higher Self.

17.  The Star. Persistence in spiritual work will eventually pay off. Then the pure 
soul will emerge from the darkness, bringing the water of life.

18.  The Moon. Then one will transcend the universe of created worlds 
(symbolized by the moon) and enter into the cosmos of uncreated worlds (the 
Sun).

19.  The Sun. The alchemist who had obtained liberation is depicted as having a 
Sun for a head, rising out of a tomb. The symbol of  the Sun as a head arose 
from experience. When enlightenment occurs one experiences an intense spiritual
light inside the head. It will fill the entire head and eventually the entire body. It 
is the manifestation of the Divine Self, which is pure light, in the physical body. 
One has become a Sun himself, radiating his divine light outward in every 
direction. 

20.  Judgment. The red crown indicates that the alchemist has passed the third 
and last stage, Rubedo, or Redness. He holds a staff with a black, white and red 
sphere, symbols of the three stages of the Great Work: Nigredo (Blackness, 
Albedo (Whiteness) and Rubedo (Redness). He wears the purple mantle of 
spiritual achievement.

21.  The World. The androgynous being is seated on the World.


